NORTH HAMPTON CONSERVATION COMMISSION

July 15, 2008 - Minutes

Old Town Hall, Atlantic Avenue, North Hampton

As Chair of the meeting, Lee Brooks announced that the evening’s special meeting would address only the two items posted on the agenda.  He reminded the Board that its suggestions and recommendations are offered in an advisory capacity only for review by other boards and commissions.

1) ROLL CALL

Present when the meeting was called to order at 7:10 p.m. was Lee Brooks, Vice-Chair, Shirley Carter, Brian Chevalier, Stanley Knowles, and Alternates and Lisa Wilson and Philip Thayer.  Patty O’Connor arrived later as indicated.

2)
OLD BUSINESS

a)
Christopher Bolton proposal, 24 Ocean Blvd Tax M/L 001-040
Lee reported that, while he attempted to do so, he was unable to reach Soils Scientist, Mike Lambert, who presented the plan at the July 8, 2008 meeting.

It was confirmed via letter from Peter Simmons that the Little Boars Head Zoning Board of Adjustment approved the plan.  Based upon input from the LBH ZBA, the applicant relocated the footprint of the home from 2 feet to 39 feet from the buffer.  Patty arrived at this time.
The June 20, 2008 LBH approval letter to the applicant was read outlining the June 18, 2008 approval by LBH ZBA.  It indicated that the applicant agreed to a 27% reduction of the intrusion in the wetlands and relocated the home on the property.

Zoning Board of Adjustment member Rick Stanton addressed the Commission outlining the criteria in which the Conservation Commission should forward any correspondence.  He spoke of improved communications between the two entities and how Conservation Commission reviews serve as a means in helping the ZBA understand the impact of applications before them. He felt it was desirable to have a Conservation Commission member at the ZBA meetings who could offer additional insight and reasoning into recommendations offered by the Commission.

In further review of the proposal, Conservation members questioned the materials to be used for the retaining wall in the rear of the property and the amount of fill to be brought onto the lot.  Concerns were also expressed regarding the amount of impervious surface caused by the size of the roof and the septic system design and its performance during a flood on the property.  There were discrepancies in the lot size on the various plans and there was a question on whether the building envelope exceeded the percentage allowed on the lot.  

Members were encouraged to review the Land Conservation Plan for New Hampshire’s Coastal Watersheds, a joint project undertaken by The Nature Conservancy, the Society for the Protection of New Hampshire Forests, and the Rockingham and Strafford Planning Commissions (http://www.rpc-nh.org/coastal-conservation.htm.)  Lisa pointed out that this plan identified 75 conservation focus areas, one of which is the land area at which this property is sited.  Members also confirmed that North Hampton currently exceeds the 10% surface coverage recommendation of impervious surface.

Several members asked for a State review and comments first, specifically whether the size of the home was viable given the size of the lot. Members felt the following information was needed before rendering an opinion on the proposal: 1) Complete plans for the house showing all interior/exterior dimensions; 2) A plan depicting the amount of fill required to build the retaining wall/house within the wetland setback; 3) Plans for the septic system that demonstrate it would withstand a flood; 4) Any required permits from the DES in order to build on said lot; and 5) Restrictions, if any, imposed by the Comprehensive Shoreline Protection Act that went into effect on July 1, 2008.  Members proposed and discussed wording for an appropriate motion, and after a motion, duly seconded, it was voted and passed 4-3 with Phil, Brian and Stan opposing, that the Conservation Commission recommend denial of a special exception under Article 1V, 409.12 to permit the erection of a new single-family home forty-one feet from a tidal wetland on a vacant approved building lot of record; and, if the Zoning Board of Adjustment were to grant a special exception on this lot with its existing building envelope, the dwelling unit should have a ground floor living area that is not greater than 720 square feet as stipulated in the Town's Zoning Ordinance (Section 408, Building Area for Dwelling Units).

b) William & Agnes Hawkes Estate, Maple Rd Tax M/L 006-040

Lee read the previous two denial recommendations issued by the Conservation Commission regarding earlier proposals before the Zoning Board of Adjustment.  The July 22, 2008 ZBA application stipulates that the home will now be within fifty feet of the wetlands.  Mr. Stanton spoke from the audience and explained the history of the plan changes and septic relocation.  Abutter David Buber addressed the Commission with concerns about the small building envelope and explained the change to the septic system design.  Members reviewed the plan that depicted the building location and its proximity to the wetlands.  After a motion, duly seconded, it was voted with Lee abstaining that the Conservation Commission continue to recommend denial of the special exceptions as the proposed house locations of both the house and septic system are too close to the wetland and the risk of increased surface water runoff to neighboring abutter property and wetlands is relatively high.  Further the proximity of the septic system to the wetlands presents a relatively high risk of wetlands contamination from septic coliform if there is a septic system failure.

3)
ADJOURNMENT

After a motion, duly seconded, it was unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 8:35 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Janet Perkins

Secretary

NHCC 07/15/08

3
Disclaimer: Minutes prepared pursuant to NH RSA 91-A2, II. They will be approved by a majority vote of the Conservation Commission at the next regularly scheduled meeting.


